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1. Courtesies

1. The Chair welcomed members of the Committee, in particular Dr Fraser who was attending his first meeting, and Mrs Ramlogan who was representing the University Librarian.  He observed that there were some other new members of the Committee who had not been able to attend: Dr Paulette Feraria, Mrs Luz Longsworth, Dr Stanford Moore, and Dr Joseph Seepersad.

2. The Chair apologised for the fact that there had not been a meeting of the Committee since the previous May.  Much had been happening of concern to it, and it was perhaps now a most timely occasion to meet, because things had reached a point where a meeting made eminent sense and would be able to inform decision-making that was about to begin.

2. Approval of Agenda

3. The meeting approved the draft Agenda, noting the absence of P. 7 and P. 9. 
3. Confirmation of Minutes of the Meeting of Friday, May 6, 2005, at the Cave Hill Campus

4. The Minutes of the Meeting of 6 May 2005 were accepted (Samuels, second Thomas).
4. Chair’s Report

Non-occurrence of meetings 

5. The Chair observed that he had already commented on this matter.  

Accommodation at Cave Hill (#65)

6. The Chair reported that the extension to the building at Cave Hill was now complete, furnished, and in use.  It provided space for the new staff that were in the pipeline.  Discussions were proceeding with the Campus on a possible extension to the lower floor to accommodate the teleconferencing facilities now situated above the Bookshop.

Developments on restructuring the sector

7. The Chair gave a brief survey of developments that had led up to the present proposals for radical restructuring of the outreach sector.  He noted that greater autonomy for the UWIDEC had been mooted some years ago and various internal changes had been made, but it had become apparent that the cause of inefficiency in delivery was structural, deriving from the awkward communication route from faculties to the delivery arm in UWIDEC.  An upshot of this realization was the creation of the APC itself as a kind of Academic Board for the UWIDEC. Appraisal of problems in the School of Continuing Studies and the Tertiary Level Institutions Unit had raised the possibility of a complete restructuring of the sector under the aegis of the Board for Non-Campus Countries and Distance Education.  This notion had found favour with the new Vice-Chancellor and the Chancellor.  On September 23-24th, 2005, the Vice-Chancellor convened a large meeting at Mona to discuss a range of themes relating to such a restructuring.  This had engendered a number of understandings and revealed the position of different parts of the University on the question of an autonomous outreach sector.  Where once the notion of fourth campus had been unwelcome, it was now clear that opinion had changed, so work had begun on designing a fourth, mainly virtual campus as the organisational structure appropriate for the University’s outreach beyond the actual campuses.  

8. The Chair noted that as part of this collaborative effort, an Accolab website had been created to allow all those employed in the sector to comment on the issues.  Response had been weak, but yet of considerable interest and utility.

9. The latest contribution to thinking on these matters derived from the series of consultations with stakeholders in the UWI 12, mandated by the Vice-Chancellor, which were in train.  Eight such consultations had been held, with three more to come before the end of this academic year.  These consultations had involved governments, national tertiary institutions, private sector interests, alumni, and some NGOs.  In most cases, they had benefited from work being undertaken contemporaneously by the TLIU on human resource needs.  The Chair undertook to have reports of the consultations made available to members of the Committee.

10. Most recently, the University had begun work on its next strategic plan, for 2007-2012.  Overseen by a steering committee comprising the executive management team, five task forces were to draft the Plan in full consultation with all relevant stakeholders.  There was a task force for each campus, for the Centre, and for the UWI 12 (with responsibility also for outreach to those parts of campus countries beyond the actual campus locations).  This last task force comprised Mr Ed Brandon, Mr Tommy Chen, Dr Adrian Fraser, Mrs Luz Longsworth, Professor Marshall, Mrs Angela Martins (Permanent Secretary, Ministry of Education, in the Cayman Islands), Dr Marcia Potter, and was chaired by Dr Vivienne Roberts.  The Chair indicated that, while not a member of the task force, he was encouraged to participate in as many of its activities as possible.  Its orientation was deliberately not top-down.  Initial training for the members of the task forces had been conducted at Mona earlier in the week.

11. Responding to Mr Samuels’ query about budgeting, the Chair noted that the University had also set up a financial task force, involving members of private and public financial entities, that would seek to leverage finance for the University and for the wider tertiary education sector.  

12. The Chair encouraged members of the Committee to collaborate in the processes that would lead to the Plan.  

5. Issues for consideration and endorsement

Report of the Chancellor’s Task Force of Governance Section 4.3.3.

13. The Chair introduced Paper 1, a section taken from the Chancellor’s Task Force report dealing with the Board for Non-Campus Countries and Distance Education.  He observed that its discussion covered some of the points he had already mentioned and that the University had set up a Review Committee to consider in what ways it should be followed up.

14. The Chair drew attention to some of the main recommendations of the Task Force:

· That the term ‘non-campus’ be replaced.

· That a physical presence was not incompatible with the notion of a pre-eminently virtual campus.

· That the APC should be expanded to become the Academic Board for the new entity.

· That the finances and registrarial work of the new entity should be internal to it.

· That the administrative office and senior officer should be physically resident in one of the present non-campus countries.

· That the University must decide whether content should be dependent on the present faculties or on dedicated staff of the new campus.

15. In discussion it was observed that:

· The present School of Continuing Studies might well not survive in the same configuration in the new dispensation.

· That the suggested term, ‘New Campus Country’, retains an element of differentiation that would be avoided by the expression, also recommended by the Task Force, ‘UWI at X’.

· That it was now necessary to put into operation the agreement already reached with the Board for Undergraduate Studies that the APC should formulate and promulgate standards for all aspects of the use of ICTs for UWI programmes.  The Chair observed that this was one reason it might well be necessary to have several meetings of the Committee in the coming academic year.

· That the recommendation on the location of the central administration of the virtual campus need not impact on plans for the centralisation of facilities at the Cave Hill campus, since the central office was by no means the whole administrative structure of the new entity.

· That at some point it would be necessary to find a way of describing the entity that properly defined its role.  The Chair observed that the term ‘non-campus country’ was defined in the current Statutes and its use had financial implications – if all countries have a campus, then arguably there would be no scope for a discount.

16. The Committee enthusiastically welcomed the Task Force’s work and agreed to submit its comments to the Review Committee, chaired by the Deputy Principal, Mona.

Draft Proposal for a Fourth Campus

17. The Chair introduced Paper 2 that set out the broad outlines of the proposed new campus.  He insisted that it ought not to imitate the structure of existing campuses but rather its structure should flow from the functions it was intended to perform.

18. In discussion it was observed that:

· Specific mention should be made of entrepreneurial activities to broaden the financial base.

· The target groups should include other persons simply interested in courses offered by the campus.

· Specific mention should be made of the capacity to respond to expressed needs and to take the initiative in developing programmes to meet them.

· The role of research should be made explicit in the account of the structure of the new campus.

· Specific mention should be made of training in teaching for blended learning as one of the campus’ responsibilities.

· The new entity should have access to the material prepared throughout the University for delivery beyond the classroom for the creation of its own programmes.

· The consultations being undertaken in the UWI 12 could be extended to encompass the non-metropolitan regions of campus countries.

· The logical direction for the new campus was towards open entry.

19. The Committee enthusiastically welcomed the proposals with the amendments indicated.

DEC plans for postgraduate programmes

20. Professor Marshall was invited to guide the Committee through Paper 3, which set out proposals for a suite of postgraduate programmes to be offered by UWIDEC.  He noted that the proposals would soon be submitted to the OAS for funding.  He observed that the indicative content areas were used both because they were among OAS’ priorities and because it was clear that the University needed to be more active in these areas.  He noted that one of the main features of the proposal was the use of the same course or module for several different programmes.

21. The Committee welcomed the proposals and the perspective informing them and agreed to recommend them to the attention of the Board for Graduate Studies for its approval.

Issues from the UWI 12 consultations

22. The Chair introduced Paper 4, which set out under a number of heads the main issues relevant to the Committee that had arisen from the first six consultations in the UWI 12. 

23. In discussion it was observed that

· References to agriculture covered a wide range of matters, from agribusiness and biotechnology to more traditional extension work.  There was also a serious issue of market demand: few people seemed willing to undertake studies in the area.

· The generous scholarship scheme implemented this year at Cave Hill had inadvertently undermined some franchised programmes, so that representations had been made to Cave Hill to amend the terms of the scholarships.

· It was evident that the B.Ed. Secondary should be immediately extended beyond Jamaica.  Mr Thompson reported that this had been recognised at a steering committee meeting held recently at Mona.

· Some system to permit credit accumulation and transfer for short courses would be desirable.

· Courses certified by industry leaders should be incorporated in the offerings and programmes of the new campus.

· The problem of accessing cheaper bandwidth had been aggravated by the closure of e-Link Americas.  Mr Samuels reported on a recent meeting of the CKLN at which alternatives were considered.  He suggested that it was most probable that there would be a need to deal with existing local providers.

· A need for environmental health professional had been identified by CARICOM but had not surfaced in the consultations upon which Paper 4 was based.

6. Updates

Report from the DEC

24. The Chair invited Professor Marshall to take the Committee through Paper 5, a comprehensive report on activities and issues within the DEC.

25. Issues or decisions arising from the report were:

· A decision would be needed on whether to develop the present use of the summer period into a third semester.  At the moment, there were insufficient resources to do so, so only essential courses were offered again in that period.

· It was agreed that the DEC could not avoid confronting the need for remedial courses in English and Mathematics for a significant number of its students.  Mr Samuels reported on work his unit had undertaken in relation to the online B.Ed.  It was apparent that discussions were needed between that group, the SCS, and the UWIDEC on the rationalisation of such provision.

· Mr Chen reported that the debt to TSTT, reported in paragraph 48, had now been cleared.

· The Chair observed that it would be difficult to have the temporary assistants at non-UWI centres who are paid out of non-UGC funds shifted to the establishment.

· It was noted that matters of job description should be discussed with the Director and resolved at the relevant Appointments Committee.

· It was necessary to quickly resolve a problem of access to computers at the Montego Bay Centre.

· The proposed B.Ed. in Literacy Studies raised the question of what would be DEC programmes and what would be programmes in which the DEC merely assisted faculties.  The view was expressed that the DEC should insist on full regional distribution for any programmes with which it was associated.

· The Chair observed that to the best of his knowledge the situation in Tobago (referred to in paragraph 73) had been resolved.  He undertook to write to the parties concerned if uncertainty remained.  It was also observed that funds additional to those held in Tobago would be needed if useful improvements were to be made to facilities in that island.

· The Chair asked Mr Thompson to provide a short note on precedents in Jamaica for dispersed examinations, for the benefit of the St Augustine registry.

· The DEC would promote the use of on-line examinations and associated question banks.  Regulations should be formulated to cover such possibilities.

· The Committee agreed to recommended support for persons to attend CARICOM meetings, as suggested at paragraph 128.

· Several problems with examinations were now a matter of internal DEC operations, in particular the haphazard transmission of scripts from the Centres.

· The Chair undertook to write once again requesting access for the Financial Officer to relevant bursary data.  The need for campus co-ordinators to access student data at the three campuses was also noted.

UNESCO e-Governance Program

26. Professor Marshall observed that Paper 6 was for the information of the Committee.  He observed that work was now progressing on aligning this programme with other courses being prepared at Cave Hill.

Examination issues

27. Paper 7 had been superseded by a section of Paper 5.  A failure of communication with respect to an online examination in ED33A was noted.  

Pan-Commonwealth Forum on Open Learning (PCF4)

28. The Committee noted the contents of Paper 8.

Information Technology matters in the University

29. The Chair invited Mr Samuels to make a verbal report in lieu of Paper 9.  Mr Samuels expressed the view that there were three major issues at this time:

· The creation of a fully functional intercampus network: negotiations were proceeding on this matter with regional providers.  

· Standards: standards for all aspects of ICT use were necessary.

· Data-sharing: Procedures for data sharing across the campuses were also crucially important.

Library and Information Access update

30. The Chair invited Mrs Ramlogan to take the Committee through Paper 10, which it noted with pleasure.  The Committee suggested that the new arrangements should be publicised to students and staff, and a link to each campus library catalogue be include on the ‘My UWIDEC’ web-page for each student.

Blended learning

31. The Chair invited Dr Kuboni to present Paper 11 on the work of the blended learning task force.  Issues that arose from discussion included:

· The categories of course would be a useful tool for various other areas of decision-making, and within the SCS.

· New contracts for co-ordinators and tutors were urgently needed, especially at Mona.

· The whole manner of dealing with tutors needed to be changed, including the way their remuneration is calculated.

· The Committee suggested that the actual rates resulting from the new procedures be examined to see if they would be competitive.

32. Professor Marshall expressed his warm appreciation for the work of the team headed by Dr Kuboni.  Ms McClennan in her turn expressed the appreciation of the DEC staff for Professor Marshall’s leadership in this matter.

7.
Matters arising from the Minutes not otherwise

33. There were no other issues from the minutes.

8. Arrangements for the next meeting

34. The Chair undertook to inform members of the date and location of the next meeting as soon as it was determined.  He observed again that it was likely there would be more than the usual two meetings during the coming academic year.  Mr Chen observed that some meetings might be held using new teleconferencing facilities.

9. Any Other Business

35. The Chair remarked that Dr Feraria had sent him comments on the agenda items and papers.  They had been consonant with other views expressed in the meeting.  He would reply to her, and thank her for her concern for the progress of the deliberations.

36. Mrs Beckles drew attention to a problem at Cave Hill due to the Faculty of Social Science there not accepting the courses taken by students in DEC and at some TLIs.  It was agreed Professor Marshall should investigate.

37. In response to a query, the Chair indicated that he would enquire of the University Bursar whether there were any changes anticipated in the fees charged for UWIDEC course in the coming year.

The Meeting Ended
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